	MINUTE NUMBERS 797 - 799



Minutes of Policy & Finance Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 22 March 2005 starting at 7pm.

Present:

Councillor C J Holtom (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Finance, Director of Legal Services, Director of Community Services, Director of Development Services and Policy Development Officer.

784
APOLOGIES

An apology for absence from the meeting was received from Councillor S Hirst.

785
MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings held on 22 January 2005 and 1 February 2005 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

786
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

787
CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2005/2006 

The Director of Finance reported that Council had approved the five year capital programme for 2005/2010 at its meeting on 2 March 2005.

The capital programme for 2005/06 for this Committee totalled £283,100.  However, as in previous years there would inevitably be some degree of slippage on 2004/05 schemes which would need to be carried forward into 2005/06.  Details of such slippage would be reported to the next Committee cycle.

Members asked specific questions about the programme.

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the capital evaluation statements as now submitted to Committee.

788
TREASURY MANAGEMENT MONITORING 2004/05

The Director of Finance submitted a progress report on the Council’s treasury management activities for period 1, April 2004 to 31 December 2004.

He reminded Members that in March 2004 they had agreed to formally adopt CIPFA’s reviewed Code of Practice on Treasury Management.  

He gave information on interest rate levels, borrowing requirements and investments over the nine month period in question.  He also gave details of the way in which the Council both borrowed and invested its finances.

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the amendment to the treasury management practice as set out in paragraph 5.6 which removes the limit of five in total investments in the building society sector.

789
TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY

The Director of Finance submitted a report outlining the treasury management strategy.  This strategy covered the operation of the treasury function and its likely activities for the forthcoming year and included a number of prudential indicators.  The strategy included the current treasury position, the expected movement and interest rates, the Council’s borrowing and debt strategy, the Council’s investment strategy, treasury performance indicators and specific limits on treasury activities.

***          RESOLVED:
That Committee recommend to the Council the approval of the treasury        *** management strategy as set out in the report.

790
COMMUNITY ENHANCEMENT GRANTS 

(Councillor Hill declared a personal but non prejudicial interest in the next item of business)

The Director of Finance asked Committee to consider various community enhancement grant applications and the recommendations which had been made by the Budget Working Group.

He reminded Members that £70,000 had been set aside from savings on the 2003/04 revenue budget to form an earmarked reserve to fund community enhancement grants.

He also reminded Committee of the agreed criteria to be used when determining applications. 

In total 23 applications had been received, mainly from Parish Councils and other community groups.  The Budget Working Group at its meeting on 9 March 2005 had considered all applications and made recommendations on each.  The total amount of grants recommended for approval was £45,617, this therefore left a balance of £24,383.  The Budget Working Group were recommending that this sum should be added back to general fund reserves and the scheme would now be closed for any further applications.  

Members sought clarity and consistency on the grants made, particularly in relation to the applications from Newton in Bowland and Grindleton for traffic calming measures.  Clarification was also given in relation to the Gisburn Car Park application.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
approve the grants as recommended by the Budget Working Group; and

2.
agree to transfer the balance remaining to general fund reserves.

791
A NEW CITIZENS CHARTER

The Chief Executive submitted a report asking Members to agree to produce a Ribble Valley Borough Council Citizens Charter.

He reminded Members that in the early and mid 1990s the Council published an annual Citizens Charter which was distributed to all homes and businesses in the Ribble Valley.  The Charter briefly described the services that the Council provided but more importantly the Charter informed people what standards of service they could expect.  He commented that the document could be distributed at a cost of between £8,000 and £12,000.  Members questioned the usefulness of this document and discussed its size, content and possible distribution costs.  There was also a full discussion around including the document on the Council’s website which was the preferred option rather than printing over 20,000 copies.

RESOLVED:
That Committee agree to reintroduce the Citizens Charter and ask officers to produce a draft document for consideration at a future meeting of this Committee.

792
CONSULTATION ON CODE OF CONDUCT

The Director of Legal Services sought Committee’s views on how to respond to a consultation by the Standards Board for England on a review of the Code of Conduct for Members.

The Code of Conduct for Members was introduced three years ago as part of the new ethical framework laid down by the Local Government Act 2000.  The Standards Board for England had now been asked by the Government to carry out a review of the Code.  They had issued a consultation leaflet which listed 29 questions on which they would welcome a response.  They had published a full consultation paper which could be obtained from the Director of Legal Services or via their own website.

The deadline for responses was 17 June 2005.  As the next meeting of this Committee was provisionally fixed for 7 June there was time for detailed consideration to be given to the issues involved by either a working group or the Council’s Standards Committee.  Alternatively, individual Members could let the Director of Legal Services have their views separately.

He stated that the Code of Conduct was certainly in need of amendment as some parts were difficult to interpret.  In particular the section on personal and prejudicial interest raised some difficult issues on which it was not always easy to give Members clear advice.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
receive this report;

2.
invite individual Members to consider the questions raised in the consultation paper and send their views to the Director of Legal Services so that he could submit a suggested response to the next meeting of Policy and Finance Committee on 7 June 2005.

793
CONSULTATION STRATEGY

The Chief Executive asked Committee to finalise the Council’s Consultation Strategy.  He reported that in 2003/04 the Council and the Audit Commission as part of the comprehensive performance assessment had looked at the Council’s Consultation mechanisms.  Emphasis was placed on the importance of consultations and many suggestions for improvements had helped inform this Strategy.

The Consultation Strategy provided a framework for all consultation carried out by the Council as well as establishing the process by which it would be managed and evaluated.  Details were given of the objectives of the Strategy.

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve and adopt the Council’s Consultation Strategy 2005/08.

794
DRAFT RIBBLE VALLEY CRIME AND DISORDER REDUCTION PARTNERSHIP’S CRIME AND REDUCTION STRATEGY 2005-2008

The Policy Development Officer submitted the Draft Ribble Valley Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership’s Crime and Reduction Strategy 2005-2008 for consideration by Committee and invited Members’ comments by 15 April 2005.  He commented that this was the third strategy produced by the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership’s.  All agencies had contributed towards the strategy by identifying actions which could contribute to significant reductions in crime reduction over the next three years.  Fourteen key themes had been identified and these had been further condensed into four main theme areas:

· Safe and secure buildings.

· Safe and secure streets and other public places.

· Substance abuse.

· People.

In addition to these local priorities the Government had set a number of testing public service agreement targets which would also have to be met.  The main four targets were:

· PSA1 - a reduction in all crime by 2008 of 15%.

· PSA2 - the reassurance of the public, reducing the fear of crime and antisocial behaviour and building confidence in the criminal justice system.

· PSA4 - relating to the reduction of the harm caused by illegal drugs, including the number of drug misusing offenders entering treatment through the criminal justice system.

· PSA6 - looking to engage the public in Crime and Disorder Partnership initiatives.

Finally he commented that although the strategy would last for the next three years the funding regime was changing.  A new fund entitled “Safer and Stronger Communities Fund” would come into operation on 1 April 2005.  After a transitional year all funding would become the responsibility of the Lancashire Strategic Partnership through the Lancashire County Council.  Clearly CDRPs were concerned about the loss of local direction and influence after 2006 and many details still needed to be decided.

Members also voiced these concerns and the Chief Executive stated that he and the Leader had recently met with leading LCC Councillors to air these concerns.  He stated that it was vital that this Council had a voice on the working group set up to oversee these transitional arrangements.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
approve the draft Strategy for consultation purposes; and

2.
make any relevant comments by 15 April 2005.

795
REVIEW OF TAXI LIMITS

The Director of Legal Services asked Committee to review the Council’s present policy of restricting the number of hackney carriage licences issued.

He reminded Members that in England and Wales outside London, local authorities were able to restrict the number of hackney carriage licences which they issued, but only if they were satisfied that there was no significant unmet demand.  In practice some 45% of authorities including Ribble Valley currently restricted the number of hackney carriage licences issued.

Local authorities which restrict the number of hackney carriage licences issued must be able to justify their policy in the event of an appeal by a taxi licence applicant who had had his application refused on the grounds of quantity controls.

He further commented that this Council in common with most authorities in Lancashire had always restricted the number of hackney carriage licences issued.  The present limit set by the Council was 49 hackney carriage licences.  A waiting list was kept of persons wishing to obtain a hackney carriage licence and when a licence became available it was offered to the person at the top of the waiting list.  Currently there were 24 persons on the waiting list.  He commented that the Council had never carried out a survey of unmet demand.  However, observations carried out by the Council’s staff did not support the view that there was a shortage of hackney carriages in the Ribble Valley.  The limit on the number of hackney carriages was regularly discussed each year at the annual meeting held with hackney carriage proprietors and private hire operators.  That meeting had always been in favour of retaining the limit.  However, the most important factor when considering the issue was the shortage of hackney carriage ranks, particularly in Clitheroe.  Members then discussed this matter.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
receive the report; and

2.
increase the number of hackney carriage licences issued by one per annum on 1 April each year subject to no adverse consequences arising out of such an increase.

796
EAST LANCASHIRE E-PARTNERSHIP BUSINESS PLAN 2005/07

The Chief Executive submitted the East Lancashire E-Partnership Business Plan 2005/07 for Committee’s consideration.  The report also summarised a new driver for the ELeP programme – the Gershon efficiency review recommendations.

The original ELeP business plan was developed in October 2003, endorsed by the joint ELeP member committee in December 2003 and signed off by partner councils in March 2004.  The original 2004/06 governed the delivery of three foundation projects:

· Procurement

· Web Interactions

· Consultation.

The plan also made provision for the establishment of a new group titled “Service Improvement Board”.  The board was tasked with the corporate roll out of the process transformation toolkit and methodology developed by partners during 2003/04.  

The Gershon efficiency review set local government a challenge that few would be fully prepared for but which ELeP had been tackling under the previous E-Agenda – E‑Government.  From 2006 the efficiency statements would be assessed as part of the “Use of Resources” section of the comprehensive performance assessment.  E-Government was seen as a major tool in driving efficiency, with e-procurement, e‑payments and mobile working providing some of the most significant cost reduction and efficiency savings and the quickest wins – important in this first year.

Details of the 2004/05 achievements were submitted to Committee.  Committee also considered the updated business plan for 2005/07.  Members commented upon this report.

RESOLVED:
That Committee agree to the updated ELeP Business Plan 2005/07.

797
THE MARKED ELECTORAL REGISTER

The Director of Legal Services informed Committee of the publication by the Electoral Commission of its final report and recommendations on the Marked Electoral Register.  

On 17 February 2005 the Electoral Commission published its report and recommendations on the Marked Electoral Register. The report made recommendations designed to safeguard the integrity of electoral processes and maintain public confidence, whilst balancing the need to encourage public participation in the democratic process.  

The Electoral Commission recognised in its report that individuals and organisations held a diverse range of views about the Marked Register and the provision of pre-polling information.  The Electoral Commission had made a number of recommendations which were set out in the executive summary to this report.  It was now a matter for Government which of those recommendations they would seek to implement.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

798

DEBTORS STATEMENT AND ACCOUNTS RECOVERY

The Director of Finance reported on the following:

· National Non Domestic Rates (NNDR)

· Council Tax

· Sundry Debtors

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

799
BUDGET WORKING GROUP – MINUTES

Committee received the minutes of three recent meetings of the Budget Working Group dated 15 December 2004, 26 January 2005 and 16 February 2005.

RESOLVED:
That the reports be noted.

The meeting closed at 8.21pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Marshal Scott (414430).

220305 WA/MN



B M Collis


R Croasdale


F E Dyson


D Eccleston


J B Hill


J Rogerson


R E Sherras


D T Smith


G H Sowter


C Sterry


J S Sutcliffe


R J Thompson























PAGE  
                                                 62

